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It is my pleasure to introduce the Society’s
Annual Report. It has been a truly
extraordinary year. It will be memorable
for many of the worst reasons: not least
the biggest acute occupational hygiene
crisis in living memory. The pandemic has
challenged what it is to be a professional
Society and called into question the worth
of our discipline. And all the while a
myriad of tragedies has been the
background to our lives, accumulating in
stark daily statistics reminiscent of some
dystopian nightmare.

The Society, its members and its
leadership have been forced to confront
key questions about what we are for. As
have so many other organisations, we
have had to face the question of what we
should or should not do in the face of
uncertainty and crisis. We had to be
honest with ourselves about what
difference we can make in the face of a
global, unknown and incurable problem
that most people conceived of initially as
a public health emergency, rather than a
looming and persistent occupational
exposure.

John Dobbie, whose Presidency saw us
through the first quarter of 2020, set our
course through this crisis. His scientific  

insight, calm, good-humoured confidence
and determination has given us the
direction that I have had the privilege to
steer us through. We determined that we
would ensure that we were an independent
scientific voice with the courage to
challenge, the wisdom to cooperate and
the conviction to act to help save lives.

If John set our course, then we have
navigated by means of the map of our
partnerships, relationships and influence
provided by Alison Margary, who took on
the role of President-Elect in 2020. Alison
has been able to help us see through the
complexity of our relationships to highlight
the pathways to impact and influence that
our discipline needed to make a
difference.

Our Executive Team was completed by the
appointment of our new CEO, Professor
Kevin Bampton. In normal times, a CEO
who spends only eleven days actually
present within his organisation’s place of
work would be considered an absentee,
but he has made his presence felt in every
area of the Society’s activity. As an expert
in public law, Kevin has brought a fresh 
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perspective and proved invaluable in
helping us stay clear of the rocks as we
coursed through stormy waters. 

This Annual Report is, in many ways, the
story of our response, not only to the
pandemic but also to those bigger
questions about the Society and the
discipline it is there to promote. In the
year that we saw the sad passing of one
of our founder members, Dr David Hickish,
I hope that he would have been reassured
to see that almost 70 years on, his vision
of a Society which was a forum for
disciplines to meet to promote worker
health protection was being palpably
realised.

As well as the statutory accounts, which
tells the story in financial terms, the
Annual Report highlights four verbs that
really sum up what we determined to do
as a Board at the outset of the year:
Involve, Influence, Impact and Invest. It
has been my privilege to help these
happen through 2020.

As a BOHS member I have
access to the Annals and
also Exposure Magazine.
These publications are
fantastic sources of
information which helps me
to stay current in the every
evolving world of
occupational hygiene.

Being a member of BOHS
means I am part of a family of
dedicated like-minded,
professionals who are
passionate to make a
difference and improve
people’s working environment
and health.

I’m proud to be a BOHS
member because I want to
keep learning as well as
share my knowledge widely
with others to protect worker
health

Mary Cameron -

- Lee Heffernan

Adrian Sims -
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I describe occupational hygiene to friends
as the most important scientific discipline
you have never heard of. Most adults in
most years spend most of their lives in the
workplace. It is where they are most likely
to meet new friends, often meet life
partners and may well also be exposed to
the things that may shorten or end their
lives. 

I hope that our work in 2020 is beginning
to undermine the relative lack of
understanding of how important
occupational hygiene is. This year, I
believe that BOHS has gained a level of
visibility and influence it has not had since
the 1980s, possibly even longer.

This is thanks to three factors: the value of
the discipline in addressing complex and
novel challenges; the skills of its
practitioners, both as professionals, but
also as advocates for change; the
resources of the Society’s Head Office,
most particularly its people. 

The leadership provided by the
Presidential Trio has been outstanding.
Members will never know just how much 

The shortlisting of the COVID-19 Expert
Group for two major leadership awards
encapsulates the fact that it is not just our
own people who have seen the worth of
the Society, but it has been valued by
others. However, it has been my greatest
privilege to witness our members’ unseen
contributions: through face fit testing in
the NHS, through market surveillance of
PPE in HSE, to the continued protection of
worker health in environments and
industries which were already challenging
before the need to be COVID-safe.

Yet, despite their life-saving day jobs, our
members have always found time for the
Society. Over 1400 professionals
subscribed in 2020, contributing
thousands of pounds of funds and
hundreds of hours of volunteer time to the
promotion of occupational hygiene. They
gave freely of their time to develop
technical guidance, deliver webinars and
support their peers in the all-important
development of our professional
standards. Our members have contributed
to scientific knowledge, as well as to
public perception and have been 
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This year, I believe
that BOHS has gained
a level of visibility and
influence it has not
had since the 1980s,
possibly even longer.

personal effort, time and expertise Alison, 
John and Kelvin have poured into the 
Society, with the indefatigable support of 
the Office Holders: Alex Wilson, 
Amanda Parker and Sarah Leeson.
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instrumental in the fight against COVID-19
and the legion of other diseases that
people are exposed to in the workplace.

It would be remiss of me not to highlight
our Head Office team. Alongside COVID,
the team has weathered changes in most
of the management team, with Dr Simon
Festing leaving as CEO, Evi Karmou
leaving her role as Head of Marketing and
Communications, Shani Jackson (our
amazing Head of Membership Services)
being on maternity leave and most
disruptive of all, the arrival of a new CEO,
unfamiliar with the Society and its ways of
doing things and impatient to ensure that
everything is done better.

The team also faced the disruption of
moving to remote working, transforming
our conferencing, governance and, most
significantly, our qualifications delivery
model, from face-to-face into a virtual
operation. Our server was flooded and so
our entire IT operational platform needed
replacing and, without any eligibility for
funding, they had to face the challenge as
economically and efficiently as possible.

We decided, with the support of the Board,
not to furlough staff and to work our way
out of these challenges. The confidence of
the Board in the team - that they would be
able to address all of these issues and
leave the Society in a good place - has
been a tremendous enabler. The
collegiality of staff and volunteers in
leading change has been inspiring. Never
in my professional career have I
experienced the quality and dedication of
volunteers and staff that we have in BOHS.
This Annual Report is testament to their
collective achievement.

Our Covid-19 Expert Group
Adrian Sims
Robin Howie
Mark Piney
Mike Clayton
Chris Packham
Helen Taylor.

Kelvin Williams
Alison Margary
John Dobbie
Adrian Hirst
Alex Wilson
Marion Molloy

Chris Pugh
Brian Mcbeath
Alex Bianchi
Rob Aitken
John Cherrie
Raymond Agius
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INVOLVEINVOLVE

Honorary Secretary, Alex
Wilson, outlines how
membership involvement has
been a feature of 2020



2020 has forced many people to question
the value of membership organisations
and several have seen a decline in
renewals. Charities have been particularly
hard hit. It has therefore been reassuring
that this year has seen consistent
renewals, with an increase in professional
membership and a number of people re-
joining the Society as a result of its
increased visibility. I am pleased that the
President’s Fund was launched to provide
bursaried membership for those in
financial difficulty.

From a formal perspective, participation in
the electoral process and in the AGM was
increased. This was almost certainly as a
result of the opportunity to participate
virtually. The Society misses the
opportunity for face-to-face meetings
which are an essential dimension of a
community like ours, but the technical
innovations needed to ensure that we are
COVID-secure have had some benefits in
terms of inclusion.

Webinars have become a feature of the
Society’s engagement with members. Our
partnerships with other organisations,
such as the UK Hearing Conservation 

2020 has forced
many people to
question the value of
membership
organisations and
several have seen a
decline in renewals.

Association, and to promote some of our
expert guidance, such as the Return-to-
Work guide have proved popular. We
made the decision to ensure that these
were free and available to all in order to
maximise the promotion of understanding
of good occupational hygiene.

Our members volunteered to take part in
newly-formed expert groups, tasked with
identifying the most effective and
important areas where the science of
occupational hygiene could contribute to
the unfolding pandemic. These groups
reported directly to the Presidential Trio
and we were able to produce high quality
technical guidance in a timely way that
was well-received by membership and
related professions. 

I am pleased that the
President’s Fund was
launched to provide
bursaried membership
for those in financial
difficulty.

The year saw the embedding of the
Faculty of Asbestos Assessment and
Management and a step change in the
role of the Faculty of Occupational
Hygiene as a maturing professional
regulatory body. The Board and the
Faculty Committees are more closely
articulated by the BOHS strategy and their
unique roles are underpinned by Faculty
Strategies which will be signed off in
2021.

In governance terms, the Society has been
well-served by reviews of risk
management, bylaws and regulations, 
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membership categories, Board operations,
Head Office reporting and its financial
systems. The thorough-going and
systematic review of governance, in
tandem with major operational reviews of
all the Head Office systems and
processes will hopefully position the
Society well for the future.

2020 challenged every aspect of the
Society, but I believe it has had a
galvanising effect and that we have a
clearer sense of direction and purpose,
better arrangements for governance and
oversight and a transformed Head Office
that can enable us to better meet the
challenge of the years to come.
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INFLUENCEINFLUENCE

President-Elect, Alison Margary and
immediate past-President, John
Dobbie, outline how the BOHS has
used its influence to further
occupational hygiene in 2020.



BOHS is an
organisation of
volunteers,
supported by a small
Head Office. Its
pathways to
influence are diverse.

Networks of its membership,
including regional networks; 

Formal and informal partnerships;

Representative status in various
industry forums; 

Regular publications;

Social media, press releases and
campaigns;

Its academic journal, the Annals of
Workplace Health

The thousands of qualifications it
awards;

Events, conferences and webinars;

The website.

The Society influences work through:

Servicing this range of channels of
communication are the 20-strong Head
Office team and a series of committees
and groups of volunteers. The sheer range
of our connections is incredible and the
challenge of keeping on top of these is
not to be underestimated.

To help with this, we have completed a 
systematic mapping of our relationships. 
Starting with International Partnerships, 
we have commenced the process of 
regularising how we support our 
representative members and report into 
BOHS. 

For international partnerships, a quarterly 
meeting of the International Engagement 
Group has proved an effective means of 
directing and monitoring our efforts. It is 
guided by an action plan which aims to 
help us implement the key development 
area outlined in our strategy around 
international relationships.

Our Regional Networks have had to 
rethink their approach to engagement of 
membership and in 2020 we commenced 
regional webinars, which focus on 
regional concerns or priorities and are led 
by regional coordinators, but which are 
open to the whole Society. This is 
important for inclusion as it allows for a 
more grassroots approach to the 
provision of events.

Our partnerships, exemplified by close 
working with the Occupational Health 
Multi-Disciplinary Forum, have enabled us 
to carve out a distinctive and authoritative 
role in response to the pandemic. This is 
setting the groundwork for a more 
proactive engagement with other bodies 
where we provide leadership in the areas 
of our expertise.

Breathe Freely, which has been our 
flagship partner-driven campaign for the 
last five years, was reviewed in the light of 
the end of face-to-face events and the 
need to review the platform for the 
website. The Certificate in Construction 
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Health Risks was also thoroughly
reviewed. A new campaign, with a clear
focus and sustainable resources will
relaunch Breathe Freely as a registered
United Nations Sustainable Development
Project with renewed national relevance
and international value.

Partners have continued to support us
through the rapid transition from face-to-
face events, such as the LEV conference
which started the year, through our first
virtual conference OH2020 through to the
innovative Asbestos 2020 conference
which hosted probably the first-ever
virtual asbestos mock trial. The volunteers
of the Society, with the Head Office team
have embraced change and technology,
but our sponsors and members have gone
along with it with equal enthusiasm.

The profile of our publications has been
significant, thanks to high quality and
relevant content, combined with a
different approach to communications.
Being more engaged with the press,
including the national news media,
crafting messages that are relevant and
addressing issues of current concern
have brought occupational hygiene into
several mainstream discussions. This, in
turn, has garnered more interest in our
discipline.

Our social media strategy, which has been
to ensure continued visibility, relevance
and to have a distinctive look has added
to this. With over 4000 social media posts
in 2020 and more than 15,000 followers,
BOHS has embraced the contemporary
realities of news and influencing. 

At the same time, our authoritative
scientific journal has increased its impact

measure and was downloaded more than
1 million times in 2020. The legacy of
years of expertise in tackling novel and
age-old exposures has been a treasure
chest of tools in the fight against COVID,
but also in the broader fight against
occupational diseases.

We have not lost sight of other challenges,
ranging from the looming issues with
silica exposures, the changes to the OEL
regime arising from our departure from
Europe, the importance of developing our
presence in construction and protecting
the workforce of our largest employer, the
NHS, through good occupational hygiene.

Not unlike so many other organisations
and businesses 2020 has changed the
way in which BOHS operates. As past and
future Presidents, 2020 seems to be a
turning point in how we do things and who
we work with to achieve them. Why we do
what we do has never been clearer and
never been more important.
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IMPACTIMPACT

Registrar of the Faculty of
Occupational Hygiene, Sarah
Leeson, reflects on a year where
the occupational hygiene
profession has made an impact.



It is perhaps instructive that the most 
downloaded videos from the Society’s 
YouTube channel for the year were: “What 
is Occupational Hygiene?” and “How to 
become an Occupational Hygienist?” The 
importance of occupational hygiene as a 
discipline has never been more evident.

Unlike other professional roles that are 
critical to the health of the public, there is 
no statutory regulation of occupational 
hygiene services. Every day, immediate 
and long-term health of thousands of 
workers is determined by the decisions of 
employers about who they turn to for 
advice on preventing exposure and 
subsequent ill health.

At the same time those employers, 
whether they be commercial businesses 
or public services are making a decision 
about their resilience and efficiency. The 
Occupational Hygiene profession, which 
the Faculty represents and regulates, is 
crucial to the effectiveness of British 
Industry and to the health and 
sustainability of the nations of Britain.

The Faculty of Occupational Hygiene and 
the Faculty of Asbestos Assessment and 
Management that reports to it feel acutely 
the responsibility that it has to ensure that 
professional standards are driven through 
occupational hygiene services. Working in 
partnership with the Health and Safety 
executive and with other allied 
professions, 2020 has been a year where 
we have had a sharper focus on 
professional standards.

At the same time as we reviewed and 
improved the Good Practice Guide for 
Consultants, HSE was preparing 
the prosecution of another consultant. The 

FEEDBACK FROM 

OH2020
Really thought the open and live
discussion on RPE etc was
excellent. The panel speakers Q
and A are brilliant. Your BOHS
president is very engaging, met
him in person at the OHSI
conference in Ireland, again very
knowledgable and engaging.
Breathe Freely Australia was
great, I like the way you brought in
some of the connections from
other countries. I would like to
have had more live debates or
discussions on topics. Overall
good virtual conference

I was impressed overall. I had
reservations but the chat was
flowing, I still reconnected with
people and it was great to see so
much input globally from people
who may not, under other
circumstances be able to attend
the conference - It made it very
accessible. Furthermore, I
appreciated that it allowed people
to provide links to related
papers/topics and you could have a
look there and then if you wanted
more info. Nice array of topics
covered as well.
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Faculty undertook to review its own Code
of Ethics and procedures to set our
standards appropriately and to enable HSE
to be able to refer matters of concern for
investigation. 

Perhaps as a consequence of our greater
visibility and promotion of standards, we
received and investigated two complaints
about the conduct of members. In each
case the issue of non-compliance with the
Code Of Ethics was sustained, resulting in
sanctions being imposed as well as a
process of professional supervision and
support to help the members concerned
improve their practice.

The work on the Code of Ethics was part
of a more widespread review, leading to
the adoption of a professional standards
framework which will align us with the
best practice promoted by the
Professional Standards Association for
Health Regulatory and Professional
Bodies.

The Faculty, having completed a number
of ambitious tasks around the
development of CPD, the promotion of
standards and the further development of
specific technical guidance, have set its
sights on ensuring that there is a
comprehensive framework for the
development, support, monitoring and
management of occupational hygienists. 

We have been engaging more closely with
higher education institutions to
understand how we can better support
them in promoting the science of
occupational hygiene, but also where they
struggle to deliver education in practical
skills.

How people study occupational hygiene 
through our international network of 
qualifications, has undergone a radical 
transformation. Online learning and 
assessment has been rapidly 
implemented thanks to the innovation of 
our Approved Training Providers and the 
industry of our Head Office team.

Membership of the Faculties has grown 
and the number of members gaining 
Chartered status through the qualifying 
route is the highest it has ever been. 

The route to a Professional Register and 
material distinctions between Faculty 
members and others offering services in 
the field is being carved out through 
technological and regulatory changes 
which will be brought to fruition in 2021.

The Faculty has set out a clear strategy of 
what it aims to achieve over the next 5 
years and is now setting about the 
process of delivering the ambitious goal of 
ensuring that occupational hygiene is a 
discipline that is valued and known for the 
high standards of its practitioners.
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BOHS Faculties

Faculty of
Occupational
Hygiene

Faculty of
Asbestos
Assessment
and
Management

Sarah Leeson, Registrar (Chair)

Duncan Smith, Deputy Registrar

Len Morris, Chief Examiner*

Graham Newport, GAL

Responsible Person*

Carol Bladon, CPD Manager

Alex Hills

Dave Rogers

Jason Hodgkiss

Justina Sebag-Montefoire

Martin Stear, Registrar (Chair)

Jonathan Grant, Deputy

Registrar

Colette Willoughby, Principal

Examiner (Asbestos)

Garry Burdett

Jean Prentice

Jonathan Ford

Sam Collins

Sam Lord

* BOHS Staff Members
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INVESTINVEST

Honorary Treasurer, Amanda
Parker, reflects on a turbulent
financial year, where
investment and confidence
have been keys to success.



The Board entered 2020 with an
awareness that we had very significant
reserves, but also the need to enable
changes in the way in which Head Office
supported the Society’s functions. 

With this in mind, we committed to invest,
outlining that just over £190k of our
reserves should be earmarked (in addition
to the projected surplus income for 2020)
to improving the Head Office
infrastructure.

The investment to be made was in people
and in technology. By the end of April
2020, the impact of the pandemic on
conference and qualifications income was
projected to take the Society almost
£700k into the red for the financial year.

Like many organisations, we were faced
with the question of whether we should
save money by putting investment plans
on hold and taking advantage of the
government’s job retention scheme to
reduce outgoings. The alternative was to
generate more income through innovation
and reduce costs by greater efficiencies.

The decision we made was to invest. The
time staff did not have to spend servicing
the existing business model was used to
develop new skills and new business
models. Where investment was
committed for growth, we looked at how
we could achieve greater efficiency. 

We looked to use the skills and
aspirations we had in the Head Office
team, rather than spending money on out-
sourcing work. We did not replace staff
who were managers, but did recruit
professionals and people with talent.

All of the Head Office operational 
technology was replaced with a view to 
more efficient, legally compliant, cyber-
secure and flexible working. 

We also decided to use some of our 
capital reserves to purchase the office, 
replacing our outgoings in rent with an 
asset likely to grow in value more than the 
income on our investment returns.

We also took the decision to move from 
receipts-based accounting to accruals 
accounting which would provide budget 
managers with more effective 
management accounts. This has been 
facilitated by the recruitment of an 
experienced Finance and Resources 
manager after the retirement of our 
finance consultant, John Ball.

We ended 2020, £140,000 short of budget, 
having clawed back around £360,000 of 
losses occasioned by the impact of 
COVID-19

The systematic review of finance will 
continue into 2021, but many of the 
efficiencies achieved in 2020 are as a 
result of innovations in the way in which 
we manage finance and the investment in 
people who support the Society’s 
effectiveness.

- Helen Pearson
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2020 IN
NUMBERS

140
new members 

We welcomed

14
hours of video

footage

We released

People
downloaded our

guidance
documents

15,212
10

free member
webinars

We held

7
Covid guidance

documents

We released

2,162
People passed

our qualifications

1,655
People attended

our events

16,000
social media

followers

We gained over

6
Issues of Exposure

Magazine

We released

2
Virtual conferences

We hosted 9
Issues of The
Annals were

released

4
formal legal
submissions

We issued



Structure,
Governance and
Management
The Society is a charitable company,
incorporated by Royal Charter on 20
December 2012 and registered as a new
charity on 11 January 2013.

The Society is established under Royal
Charter which sets out its objects and
powers, and is governed under the
associated Byelaws and Regulations.

Under the Byelaws, ordinary members of
the Board are elected at the AGM to serve
for a period of three years. The Honorary
Officers of Secretary, Treasurer and
Registrar are elected for a period of one
year, and a new President is elected
annually to serve on a three-year cycle
(year one as President-Elect, year two as
President and year three as Immediate
Past-President).

All new Board members are provided with
an induction and operational briefing from
the Management Team. They have access
to selected previous Board paperwork,
and documents outlining the practices
and procedures used by the Board for its
operation. During the President-Elect's
one-year term, mentoring and support are
provided by the President and Chief
Executive.

The Board members (who are both
directors and trustees) manage the
Society through regular Board meetings
which focus on strategic decision making
and policy setting. The implementation of 

strategy, policy and the day-to-day running 
of the Society's operations are delegated 
to the members of the Management Team 
who, through the Chief Executive, are 
accountable to the Board.

All the trustees are members of the 
Society. None of the trustees has any 
beneficial interest in the Society.

The Board maintains a risk register which 
is reviewed by the Board every quarter. 
The Board is satisfied that it has 
identified, discussed and had oversight of 
the major risks facing the  organisation, 
and that plans are in place as far as 
possible to reasonably mitigate those 
risks. External risks to funding are 
minimised by the implementation of 
procedures for the authorisation of all 
transactions.

2020 was the final year of the Society’s 
Strategic Plan and the Board and Head 
Office have been engaged in the 
development of a new Strategic Plan for 
implementation from 2021-2025.
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Charitable Objects
and Public Benefit
The Society is a charity and its objects are
to promote the science of occupational
hygiene and health, good practices and
standards, research and advance
education in the subject of occupational
and environmental hygiene. The Royal
Charter recognises the Society as the pre-
eminent body in the UK for occupational
hygiene.

Feedback from the 2020
FAAM conference:
Really well done to all who
organised the conference.
Thought it was a major success.
Interesting, thought-provoking
and a good range of topics. It was
amazing to have people from
different countries presenting too.
Absolutely loved the mock court
trial!

Being able to attend virtually is
very valuable - even in "normal"
times, it potentially allows people
to attend who wouldn't otherwise
(less time-consuming and less
costly), whilst also considerably
reducing the environmental impact
of holding a conference. Even if a
physical conference is to occur, if a
virtual attendance option could be
included somehow, I think this
would be beneficial. Thanks again
for putting together a really
interesting conference.

I enjoyed this conference
immensely, the ability to be in a
quiet room to digest the technical
presentations by Jan Templeman,
Garry Burdett et al was far superior
to a physical presentation. Thank
you

I really enjoyed the chat, which
normally at the live event is not as
forthcoming. great experience all
round. Thank you!

The main purpose of the Society is to
reduce the incidence of ill-health caused
or made worse by work. This falls within
the recognised charitable purpose of the
advancement of health or the saving of
lives under the Charities Act 2006. The
public benefit of this aim applies both
directly to the working population and to
those affected by the wider health impact
of workplaces.
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Everything that we do at the British
Occupational Hygiene Society is
guided by our mission, vision and
approach.

OBJECTIVES,
STRATEGY AND

ACTIVITIES

OBJECTIVES,
STRATEGY AND

ACTIVITIES



occupational hygiene and reduced
membership rates are available to student
and retired members.

The Society has examined the information
contained in the Charity Commissions
general guidance on public benefit when
reviewing our aims and objectives and in
planning our future activities. The trustees
regularly consider how planned activities
will contribute to the aims and objectives
they have set. The intent of the strategy is
to focus the Society's resources to deliver
an improved public benefit in reducing the
incidence of ill-health caused or made
worse by work.

2020 was the fifth and final year of the
Society's five-year strategy, which had
been launched after consultation with
members and external stakeholders. This
strategy was an evolutionary development
of the previous 2011-2015 strategy,
keeping broadly the same themes, as
below. The full strategy is available on the
Society’s website. A review of the future
strategy for the Society was initiated
during 2019, and this included
consultation with members.

Strategic
Themes

Work to eliminate harmful 
exposures

Promote safe and effective 
substitutes for existing hazards

Design out threats to human 
health

Manage out work practices that 
place people at risk

Ensure all people in all working 
environments have the right 
protection at the right time.

The Society has broken down our vision
into a set of aims that we are working to
achieve:

All our charitable activities are undertaken
to further our charitable purpose for the
public benefit. Many of these activities
would not be possible without the
significant voluntary contributions of our
members. The trustees wish to express
their continued gratitude to members in
this regard. Membership of the Society is
open to anyone with an interest in 

Find our 2021 - 2025
strategy online at

www.bohs.org/strategy
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To develop a Professional Standards
Governance and Performance
Framework which would be externally
recognised as the definitive
competency statement whilst also
being a formal statement of the
profession and a benchmark for anyone
providing occupational hygiene
services. 

Key developments planned
for 2021-2025 are to:

1. 2.

3. 4.

To establish a presence in Higher
Education in order to support learning,
qualification and professional
development to broaden and deepen
the public, sectoral, governmental and
professional understanding of
occupational hygiene.

The enhancement of technical
capabilities by maintaining and
developing a systematic programme of
technical guidance production and
review, informed and critiqued by
practice and research.

The formalisation of international
engagement by reviewing each of our
existing bilateral partnerships,
consulting on strategic aims of partner
societies and, so far as is mutually
beneficial and sustainable, develop
partnerships with other occupational
health societies and organisations
globally.

Campaigns: leadership of industry
awareness campaigns
Membership: provision of services
and support to members
Events: running of scientific
conferences and events

Qualifications: the provision of
qualifications and competency
schemes
Publishing: of an academic journal
and other scientific information
Policy and Technical: scientific and
technical representation to
government, regulators and other
bodies

The main activities undertaken by
the Society under these strategic
themes encompass: 
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A full review of the Society’s
achievements and performance is
provided in the annual report which
accompanies the Trustees report.
A brief summary is given here
under the main activities.

ACHIEVEMENTS
AND

PERFORMANCE

ACHIEVEMENTS
AND

PERFORMANCE



Membership

The focus of our membership activities
in 2020 was to ensure that they were
supported through the pandemic in the
professional contexts (through technical
advice) as well as through enhancing
models of digital engagement to
continue the work of the Society, provide
fellowship opportunities and value at a
time of financial pressure. The mentoring
programme was launched and the CPD
process streamlined. A new Society
website was also completed and
launched.

Faculty of Occupational Hygiene ( FOH )
The Faculty completed the outputs for
almost all of its working groups, aiming 

Campaigns

In 2020 we celebrated five years of the
Breathe Freely campaign in the UK. This
was subject to a systematic review with
investment and development of the key
tools of the campaign, its website and the
Certificate of Health Risks in
Construction. The impact of the pandemic
meant that the traditional model of
meetings was not possible for most of the
year, so a strategic review aims towards a
re-launch of an enhanced and
international Breathe Freely Campaign in
2021.

to develop the professional infrastructure
and credibility of the Society. It drew up
and agreed a Faculty Strategy and a
professional standards performance
framework, aimed at aligning the Faculty
with the highest standards of a health
professional body. It reviewed and
enhanced its Code of Ethics, as well as
completing work on a range of technical
guidance. Membership levels for 2020
remained consistent with 2019, despite
Covid-19.

Faculty of Asbestos Assessment and
Management ( FAAM )
FAAM membership declined in 2020 by
35% due to Covid-19. FAAM ran a
successful virtual conference for both
members and non-members and saw a
15% increase in delegates attending
compared to 2019. The survey results
from the conference saw 100% of
respondents say that they would
recommend the event to a colleague and
that their expectations on presentations
and quality were met or exceeded. FAAM
was able to provide expert responses and
guidance to its members and beyond.

Events

The conference & events calendar was
heavily impacted by COVID-19, but the
Society was able to run the regular and
successful annual LEV, ran its first virtual
national conference OH2020 and
innovative asbestos conference, which
was also delivered online. Feedback was
universally positive. In addition, the
Society was able to deliver a range of 
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webinars on its own or in partnership. All
were free to access and several promoted
the vital work in technical guidance that
the Society has produced to support
workplaces through the pandemic.

Qualifications

Qualifications was equally impacted by
the pandemic and accelerated business
improvement plans in order to transform
delivery of its awards from a paper-based
model to an online model. The Society
supported the transition for its learners
and training providers through the
implementation of new systems, servicing
and international clientele. It continued
the review of its curriculum, launching
new duty-holder courses in asbestos and
a revised construction health risks course.

Publishing

The Society created widely-acclaimed
guidance on managing COVID-19 and the
impact of COVID-19 in the workplace. It
grew its social media following by more
than 5,000 and its materials were
translated into multiple languages and
widely adopted. The expert group were
finalists in two industry awards for
leadership and risk.

Volume 64 of BOHS’ scientific journal, the
name Annals of Work Exposures and
Health enjoyed similar impact, being 

downloaded over 1 million times and
providing free to read special editions
which were widely referred to by
academics and practitioners trying to
advance the science of the pandemic. The
Journal continued to make a positive
financial contribution to the Society.

I have completed many training
and academic qualifications, but
few were as robust as the
accreditation process leading to
me becoming a Chartered
Occupational Hygienist. Being
independently recognized as a
competent professional in my field
is the most important benefit to
me.

Brian Schmidt -
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REPORT OF THE
TRUSTEES AND

AUDITED FINANCIAL
STATEMENTS FOR THE

YEAR ENDED
31 DECEMBER 2020

The trustees, who are also directors of the
charity for the purposes of the Companies
Act 2006, present their report with the
financial statements of the charity for the
year ended 31 December 2020. The
trustees have adopted the provisions of the
Statement of Recommended Practice
(SORP) 'Accounting and Reporting by
Charities' issued in March 2005.

REPORT OF THE
TRUSTEES AND

AUDITED FINANCIAL
STATEMENTS FOR THE

YEAR ENDED
31 DECEMBER 2020



































































BOHS is a Chartered, science-based, charitable body that provides
information, expertise and guidance in the recognition, evaluation,
control and management of workplace health risks. 

BOHS was founded in 1953: it is a learned society, publishing the world-
renowned, scientific, peer-reviewed journal, Annals of Work Exposures
and Health, and the only professional society representing qualified
occupational hygienists in the UK. The Society supports, develops and
connects its members with resources, guidance, events and training.

Its Faculty of Occupational Hygiene sets professional standards and is
the only UK examining board for qualifications in occupational hygiene
that are recognised internationally.

BOHS is the only occupational hygiene organisation to be awarded a
Royal Charter: this was granted in April 2013 in recognition of BOHS’
unique and pre-eminent role as the leading authority in occupational
disease prevention.

British Occupational Hygiene Society
5/6 Melbourne Business Court
Millennium Way
Pride Park, Derby
DE24 8LZ

admin@bohs.org

01332 258101

/BOHS

/BOHSWorld

@BOHSWorld

@BOHSWorld

BOHS Video
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